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December 19, 2008

The Honorable Mayor Jack Ball

Ewing Township

2 Jake Garzio Drive

Ewing NJ 08628

Dear Mayor Ball

Subject: 2008 Ewing Environmental Commission (EEC) Report
Executive Summary:

Despite unexpected mid-year zeroing of environmental funding, the EEC continued active and at full strength.  Matching grant funds were offered for a study, two ordinances were developed and two Council resolutions promoted. Active collaborations were pursued with several other Ewing bodies.

Collaborations:

In 2007, the EEC was featured at the Mayor’s meeting in June and the Citizens Committee meeting in December.

Business Administrator Dave Thompson participated in a dialogue of environmental initiatives at the January 2008 EEC meeting.

The EEC presented before Council on March 24, 2008 in favor of a matching grant resolution.  Assent was unanimous at 5-0 to pass the resolution, even though monies were later denied.

The EEC persuaded Council to support, by Resolution, inclusion of a dedicated walking and biking lane in the plans for the proposed replacement to the Scudders Falls bridge carrying US Route 95 over the Delaware River as well as for neighborhood sound barriers nearby.  The EEC also provided the Bridge Commission with their own letter of support for these inclusions.

Pete Boughton officially represents the Township on the County Executive’s Mercer County Bicyclist and Pedestrian Task Force, which meets quarterly.  This affords networking opportunities with environmentally active citizens from neighboring communities, as well as advocacy and information exchange opportunities with Mercer County officials such as Principal Transportation Planner Matt Lawson (a Ewing Township resident) and County Engineer George Fallat, who attend this body ex-officio.

Pete Boughton and Hal Moeller assisted ETRA’s Charles Latini and Tyrone Garrett in commenting on the revised Olden Avenue Redevelopment Plan (OARP).  The EEC then generated a letter of support for this Plan.

Hal Moeller has regularly alerted EEC to Planning Board (PB) Site Review issues, and provided germane information to the PB as the official EEC representative.  At the PB he continued to advance environmental concerns on specific projects as well as in the review of ordinances, including the recently adopted regional shopping centers ordinance.  His new initiative is requesting environmental impact documents in advance of consideration.

The EEC arranged for the presentation by Mayor Ball at the January Mayor’s Meeting of a Certificate of Recognition to Rachel Lawton, a Fisher Middle School student, for her prize-winning poem about environmental issues.

Lynn Robbins, as a volunteer advocate for the EEC, gained appointment to the Mayor’s Township website committee, and in this capacity represented the EEC in advocating for direct responsible posting of documents such as agendas, minutes, special event notices and items of public interest by all authorized Township boards and commissions.  The December presentation of the revised website format by the website committee appears to have largely achieved this aim.

Climate Project presentation:

Dan Steinberg, PhD, of The Climate Project (Al Gore's informative and nationally energizing initiative on climate change) was sponsored by Lee Farnham to present the complete slide show to the EEC in June 2007 to drive home its importance.  

John Hoegl then approached School Board member Mary-Lou Kramli, who arranged for Lee Farnham to meet with K-12 Science Advisor Don Wahlers early this year to urge him to arrange a presentation to students.  The acceptance was enthusiastic.  They then put Dr. Steinberg in touch with Ewing HS.  As this report is being prepared, however, Ewing High School has not yet named a date.  

Janssen Pharmaceutica tour

Lee Farnham arranged a September presentation and tour of Janssen’s neighboring Titusville Silver LEED (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design) renovation for Township officials, Council members, Planning Board members and others in September.  The purpose was to educate Township leaders in sustainability, and what can achieve it.

“Going Green” Tips for Local Schools

In August the EEC facilitated the posting of “Going Green” tips, a press release from ANJEC (Association of New Jersey Environmental Commissions), for children buying school supplies for the school year. The information was published in the Ewing Observer and put on the Observer website. The information was also posted on channel 19, the Ewing Public Schools channel.

Community Fest

Strong participation by seven EEC members resulted in an active and lively table under the big tent at The College of New Jersey (TCNJ) on October 25, on the grass under rainy skies.  Numerous good contacts were made to be followed up.  Raffle question slips for Trenton Thunder 2009 baseball tickets drew over 40 valid entries.  A display board from ANJEC on household energy saving tips, a Ewing-made Amelio solar panel, a stormwater restrictor grate loaned by Public Works, handouts on volunteer stream monitoring, recycling and team accomplishments, green refreshments and green Halloween decorations along with a bright compact fluorescent light (CFL) bulb drew people into discussions.

Solar Energy

A February 4 meeting convened by Mayor Ball included Mike Hiscock and John Hoegl, Business Administrator Thompson, School Board Vice President Jonathan Savage, School Administrator Dennis Nettleton, Schools Superintendent Ray Broach and two representatives of the Jersey City, New Jersey-based solar energy company, Soltage.  While no Township roof was deemed qualified, the schools have gone forward with Spiezel Architects to plan erecting solar panels on the new addition to Fisher Middle School.

Wind Energy

Pete Boughton accompanied Business Administrator Dave Thompson to a wind energy symposium at Rowan University in Glassboro.  There they met and began assisting TCNJ Associate Professor of Mechanical Engineering (ME) Lisa Grega to implement a $14k Board of Public Utilities (BPU) grant for herself and two ME Seniors to erect two anemometers, one on campus and one in the Township, to datalog a year of wind speed and direction to determine if a small scale wind turbine is locally feasible for energy generation.  Several sites are being scouted in the high ground, vicinity of Bear Tavern and Scotch Roads near US Rte 95, corner of Jones Farm, Ewing Water Tower and an open field between two flight paths across from the three new hotels.  John Hoegl has been instrumental in scouting locations.

A possible tour of a wind turbine production plant is being explored for Spring 2009 by John Hoegl with a respected Engineer, Mark Pokryska, employed by Gamesa Turbine in Fairless Hills, PA

Non-Motorized Transportation Planning

An application submitted to The Association of New Jersey Environmental Commissions (ANJEC) resulted in an $8,000 Smart Growth matching grant to study biking and walking options throughout the township.  A Request For Proposal was developed and inquiries found several firms interested in bidding on the work.  The Town Council initially authorized matching monies by resolution, and the Administration extending grant writing assistance as the application was being developed, but both have since cancelled financing in the face of budget constraints.  The New Jersey Department of Transportation (NJ DOT) will now be approached, to hopefully assign one of their vetted planning firms to perform a similar study with federal monies.  The DOT process will not require Township funds but will require a Township resolution to seriously consider resulting recommendations.  The EEC plans to approach Council on this in early 2009.

Volunteer Stream Monitoring

Helaine Liwacz, former Watershed Ambassador, and Hal Moeller have teamed to draw volunteers for water quality monitoring of streams within the Township.  The group registered with the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (DEP), identified eight (8) specific sites with access for monitoring, attended training conducted by DEP for water monitors and conducted training in collaboration with the TCNJ student Water Watch program.  A detailed project plan is being written, equipment acquired, and further collaboration with TCNJ planned.

Tree Ordinance

Ann Farnham led a team effort to draft a Tree Ordinance, building on the groundwork of Scott Butterfield and referencing two prior ordinances found on the Township books. The draft Ordinance was then authorized by Business Administrator Dave Thompson to be commented upon by Attorney Mike Hartsough.  His comments were received and are being incorporated.

Open Space Tax

The EEC, led by Aimee Williams, believes that a modest but reliable source of funding would help ensure recreational and environmental projects within the Township.  In line with other nearby municipalities and our own Mercer County, a small open space tax would be a viable vehicle provided the Township resolves and the voters approve a referendum.  Having even a small open space tax would greatly increase the amount of funding that would be available from NJDEP Green Acres and Mercer County Grants.  A few landowners that are interested in preserving their land have already come to our attention.  

Discussions have begun on ways to garner support including with advocate Freeholder and Ewing Township resident Lucy Walter.  A voter referendum would be required, followed by enactment of an Ordinance by Town Council.  There will be a workshop discussing local ballot measures at the Annual Land Conservation Rally in March. The workshop will be presented by The Trust for Public Land, who successfully led the passage of Open Space ballot measures in Hopewell Township and Hunterdon County in the 2008 election.

ANJEC and other training

John Hoegl and Ann and Lee Farnham attended the ANJEC annual conference and workshops on Sustainability, October 3 at Mercer College in West Windsor.  

Several EEC members including Pete Boughton, Helaine Liwacz and Ann Farnham attended, on their own time and with no Township monies expended, several other relevant seminars and public information sessions on various aspects of alternate energy, sustainability, green building and climate throughout the year, informing one another of salient points.

Monies Earned for Volunteering

For the 4th year running, Lee Farnham earned $100 ($200 expected in 2008) for the EEC from his employer, the Wachovia Foundation.  

Respectfully submitted by

For the Ewing Environmental Commission

Cc:

Planning Board Chair

ETRA Chair

Council President

